
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held –  8th September 2016
Present:
Councillors Maggie Don, David Howes and Anne Lee
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton

(Counties) (Chair)

Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Jim French


(Desborough)
Peter Harvey

(Dahlia Road)

Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)

Ray Maylin


(Highfield Road)

Brent Woodford

(Ashley)
Hayley Fountain

(Broughton)

Roland Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Sue Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Peter Matsa

(Geddington)
Evelyn Odame 

(Athelstan Road)

Also Present:
John Conway

(Housing)

Leona Mantle

(Housing)
Darren Ibell

(Housing)

Max Salsbury

(Housing)

Hayley Knight

(Housing)
Dean Mitchell

(Finance)

David Pope

(Democratic Services)

16.TF.18
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr James Burton and Cllr Clark Mitchell. Apologies were also received from Moira Brown, Ken Burnage, Reg Carvell, Sandra Nash and Trevor Nash.

16.TF.19
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
16.TF.20
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 14th July 2016 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
16.TF.21
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
15.TF.100 – Matters Raised by Tenants’ Forum Representatives
At the previous meeting it had been reported that The Head of Housing had asked for details of specific cases of council tenants being told there was a two-year wait for wet room installation but had yet to receive any. It was reported that details of a case had now been received with investigation to be undertaken. A further update would be brought to the next meeting of the forum. 
15.TF.103 – Changes to Personal Finances and the Support Available Locally 
It was reported that an information event related to Welfare Reform and Universal Credit had been held on 29th July with 69 tenants invited and nine attending where they had received intensive support. 
15.TF.104 – Communal Cleaning Pilot

The forum heard that the council’s legal team had advised that a two stage procurement process was required for this contract. This had now been completed. New quotes would be obtained and a final decision made. The project timetable would depend on how quickly the chosen company could begin operations. 

16.TF.09 – 2016 Tenant Satisfactions Survey Results
It was noted that the forthcoming edition of Connect would provide details of neighbourhood patches, and which Neighbourhood Manager had responsibility for which area. In addition members had requested survey data be broken down to ward level, this was now available but as sample sizes were quite low in certain wards, the statistics should be treated warily. 
16.RF.11 – Tenant and Overview and Scrutiny Panel – Next Scrutiny Discussion
It was reported that Terms of Reference and an action plan would be brought to the October forum meeting. 

16.RF.12 – HRA Capital Programme
Door replacement at Victoria Street would commence shortly following an issue with lintels. 

16.RF.15 – Any Other Business – ARCH Tenants’ Conference 2016

It was reported that five tenant representatives had been selected to attend the annual ARCH tenants conference; Brent Woodford, Lynn and Martyn Lund, Jim French and Sue Shipham. 
16.TF.22
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
None
16.TF.23
TENANCY SUSTAINMENT REVIEW
	A presentation was provided which outlined the work undertaken by the Housing Team in relation to tenancy sustainment and detailed how KBC was working to improve tenancy sustainability in the Borough. 


The meeting heard that tenancy sustainment was of benefit to both the tenant and local community because it allowed tenants to know for sure where they would reside, providing them the opportunity to build relationships within the community. It was noted that there was a clear business case for tenancy sustainment, the longer a property was tenanted the more income could be generated with fewer costs associated with void properties. 
The forum was provided with statistics relating to void properties, with trends across 2015/16 and the current year noted. It was heard that in the previous week, nine properties had become void, which was an unusually high figure. A total of 89 tenancies had ended between April and August 2016, with 132 the year previously. 
In 2013, concerns regarding the high level of failed introductory tenancies had led the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel to suggest a number of initiatives to enable new tenants to have the skills and relevant knowledge to cope during their first year of tenancy. This would result in tenants being more likely to sustain tenancies in the long-term. 
The forum queried the main reasons for tenancy failure and heard that the predominant factors were relationship breakdown, a return to parental homes and affordability. 

The forum asked questions about void properties, noting that there were currently 45 voids across the Council’s housing stock, with 14 of those considered to require major work. Void figures were generally staying stable, although work was underway to try and lower figures significantly. There was an intention to return void properties to the available housing stock as soon as possible, with major works undertaken as part of planned capital projects. 
It was heard that it was more difficult for those in rural areas to downsize properties as there was not the available housing stock for them to move in to. The council would continue to offer those tenants all the assistance it could in regard to tenancy sustainment. 

It was noted that the key to tenancy sustainment was ensuring tenants were secure from the beginning of their tenure. Compulsory welcome meetings for new tenants aided officers in understanding whether there would be any additional support requirements for new tenants. Further one-to-one and group meetings could be offered if required. All new tenants were provided with the New Beginnings booklet prior to moving which contained useful information relating to tenancies, contact details and hints and tips for dealing with the move. Tenancy support services and LifePlan were actively promoted to tenants at the start of new tenancies. 
KBC had invested in staff to enable better support for tenants, with additional income officers and tenancy support workers employed. The housing team had a dedicated HomeMove Advisor, as well as Neighbourhood Managers and a Housing Options team. There had been an impact as a result of Welfare Reform, but partnership working both internally and externally, case management and promotion of support services had proved successful to date. 
In regards to publicising support services to existing tenants, methods used included:

· Connect

· KBC website

· Meet & Greet sessions

· Tenants Forum

· Word of mouth

· Housing Scheme meetings 
In the previous year, 178 tenants had received support from tenancy support workers and the team had attended every welcome meeting for new tenants. The meeting noted that 98 customers had used the LifePlan service in the previous year, with 34 tenants attending KBC-run training courses and 26 completing practical housing units. A further nine tenants had accessed training through Tresham, with seven supported into work or volunteering.
A request was made for members to receive copies of the New Beginnings booklet and that an overview of LifePlan would appear on future agenda. 
16.TF.24 
IMPLEMENTATION OF STERILE ENVIRONMENT POLICY
A presentation was provided to the forum outlining plans for the introduction of a Sterile Environment Policy for communal areas in council-owned blocks of flats.
The meeting heard that following two significant fires in communal areas, intensive work had been undertaken alongside the Fire Service to carry out fire risk assessments and provide each block with an action plan to ensure all the flats were as safe as possible. 

Works undertaken included the introduction of a “Stay Put” Policy where it was safer for tenants to remain inside their flat should a fire break out in a communal area. Other works included the bricking-up of under-stair areas and the installation of new fire doors. Upgrades would be completed across the Borough by the end of the financial year. 
The implementation of the new policy would see residents notified of the introduction by letter. There would then follow an amnesty period for residents to remove all items from communal areas, with any items remaining being tagged. These tags would advise residents to remove items by a specific date or the item would be removed. 

Phase One of the policy would cover blocks located on Highfield Crescent and Sackville Street and full implementation of the policy for this phase would be on 1st November. Surveyors would visit each block to ensure that all door closers were fully functioning and that there was no damage to internal stair cases, windows and lights with repairs completed to any areas of concern. In addition, new lockable noticeboards would be installed at all sites containing Neighbourhood Manager details and useful council contacts.
The new policy would be well publicised in Connect, at welcome meetings and fire notices would be added to all relevant blocks of flats, the Council website and in the local press. Progress would be reviewed collectively on a monthly basis and Tenants’ Forum representative involvement would be welcomed. A further update would be supplied to the forum at the November meeting. 
It was noticed that there may be resistance to the Sterile Environment Policy, especially amongst residents that had taken care of communal areas or who stored mobility scooters and wheelchairs in such areas, however KBC’s primary responsibility to tenants was to ensure homes were as safe as possible and given the Fire Service recommendations, there was no reason not to implement the policy. 
The forum asked questions in relation to communal smoke alarms, under-stairs power outlets and door entry systems. 
16.TF.25
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME UPDATE
Darren Ibell provided the meeting with an update on the works undertaken as part of the ongoing capital programme.

The meeting heard that door entry system expenditure was behind schedule for the time of year. Work was being undertaken to procure a longer term arrangement with suppliers. A number of systems in place were no longer fit for purpose, with upgrades being made to install new aluminium communal door systems. A three-year contract with a contractor was in the process of being finalised and within three years, all doors would have been replaced. The installation programme would be brought to a future meeting of the forum. 
A programme of window renewals was being undertaken, with surveyors assessing which units required replacement. The next phase of bin store construction would take place on Highfield Road over the next couple of years, with a four-year construction contract procured. It was hoped to replicate this scheme elsewhere in the Borough. 
The forum heard that the final approval for work on Hampden Crescent would hopefully be given by the Executive Committee at its meeting on 21st September and an update would be brought to a future meeting of the forum. 

The Sparkle Programme, which aimed to improve the look and feel of sheltered accommodation in the Borough, was underway, with works at The Lawns due to complete by the end of September. Work at Castle Gardens would commence early in the new financial year, with external works undertaken at Saxon Close in between. 

A highlight was presented to the forum in relation to gas servicing, where results for this hugely important issue were very encouraging, with 99.3% of council properties holding a valid gas certificate. 
The forum asked questions regarding capital works targets, overspend budget adjustments and the Hidden Homes project.

16.TF.26
FEEDBACK FROM HOUSING TOUR 2016

The meeting heard that 28 forum members and councillors had attended the housing tour in June, with positive feedback received from attendees. 

Updates and pictures were provided to the meeting for each of the properties visited as part of the tour 

16.TF.27
CONNECT
The meeting noted that the latest edition would be printed within the next two weeks. 
16.TF.28
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that the Tenant and Resident Involvement Review had commenced with further information to be brought to the October forum. The panel continued its void property monitoring which tied in with the item on Tenancy Sustainment earlier in the meeting. 
16.TF.29
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Emergency Contacts 
It was reported that following an emergency call by a member of the forum to KBC to report a severe water leak, there had been difficulty in reaching an officer to attend the issue. This issue would be investigated. 
Door Entry Systems – Royal Mail
The forum heard that postal operatives were struggling to access certain flats with door entry systems. It was noted that the Housing Team would liaise with Royal Mail and consider altering the access times for service buttons. 
Thorngate Street - Dumped Rubbish
It was heard that the rubbish had been dumped under an archway on Thorngate Street, a Neighbourhood Manager would investigate. 
Alfred Street – Washing Lines

It was reported that washing was still being left on lines for several days by certain residents, again a Neighbourhood Manager would respond. 

Tree Health-checks

An enquiry was made as to whether KBC carried out regular health checks on trees it had responsibility for. It was heard that checks were made and if there were particular concerns inspections could be made by KBC’s Arboricultural Development Officer.
Homelessness

Current homelessness figures for the Borough were requested. The meeting heard that homelessness applications had dropped significantly during July and August, although the level of applications was now increasing again. The number of households in temporary accommodation had dropped from a peak of 65 to 58. 

16.TF.30
PRIZE DRAW


The winner of the prize draw was Peter Matsa.
16.TF.31
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum would be 13th October 2016
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 8.12pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
DJP
Tenants Forum No. 2
08.09.16

